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Zaragoza, planning to take the bus to
the border and hopefully meet some-
one who could bring my factory truck
key with the alarm shut-off button.

Several hours into the hike down, I
noticed that JJ’s truck was not where
we had left it, and there were some
fairly bashed-up trees and vegetation
nearby. I spent a few minutes looking
downhill of its steep parking spot, won-
dering if perhaps someone had broken
into the truck and rolled it downhill. I
did not find any sign of JJ or his truck,
so I kept walking. Several more hours
got me to the base of the mountains and
onto the flat section of road. I caught a
ride with a local New Age medicinal
plant herbalist named Javier Quintero,
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who had a great early ’90s Toyota truck.
He gave me a ride to the bus station,
where I just missed the last bus out of
town. I walked slowly back to the

Hospedaje, very tired from my fast hike
down the mountain. Much to my sur-
prise, in the courtyard of the hotel I
found JJ’s truck. And JJ. With help from
a local tow-truck owner, he had gotten
his truck down the steep mountain road,
basically by tying trees to the back of it
as a giant drag anchor and then coasting
downhill using the emergency brake.
His parents live close to Harlingen, and
his father and uncle were coming to
try to fix the truck or tow it home. My
factory truck key and a better pair of
hiking boots went on the overnight bus
from Austin to San Benito, and they
arrived with his dad the next day, May
7. We had a restful day of eating and
watching DVDs on the laptop while we
waited. The elder Noyolas arrived late
in the evening with a big Suburban, a
trailer, lots of 4Runner parts, and my
truck key. They spent all of May 8 try-
ing to fix JJ’s truck, finally determining
that the camshaft was seized up, among
other problems.

Very early on May 9, JJ and I saw
them off back to Texas with the

4Runner in tow, then hiked back up to
El Viejo. On the way out of town, we
got a ride from Javier Quintero, who
kindly took us at least three-quarters of
the way up the mountain, to La Escon-
dida. We rejoined the rest of our group
at La Ciénega in the afternoon, and got
my truck started with no further prob-
lems. We surveyed a 15-meter-deep pit
that Mike, Nathan, and Samuel had
found near camp. Samuel named it
Pozo del Arbol Llorón (PEP 498) for a
nearby tree.

The next morning, we packed all five
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